MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 29th MAY AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services

Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/13:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors D McAllister and M McKeegan.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Blaney welcomed Councillor M Black back after the sad loss she suffered 

the previous month.


All members wished to be associated with these remarks.


Shearwater Plaza Hotel, Ballinasloe


Councillor Blaney informed members that a new hotel had opened in Ballinasloe and enquired if any reservations were required to enable advanced booking.


After discussion, it was agreed that nine rooms would be booked at the Shearwater Plaza Hotel in Ballinasloe.


Cottage Wood Site

Councillor Blaney informed members that the date for the official opening of the Cottage Wood Site would be 13th June at 11:30am.

Islay

Councillor Graham informed members that he had been to Islay from Friday to Monday and stated that best regards had been sent to Council.  He informed members that the functions had been very good and that they had been made to feel very welcome.


In reply Councillor Blaney stated that representatives from Islay would be invited over for the Lammas Fair.


Annual General Meeting

After discussion, it was agreed that the AGM would be held on Monday 18th June at 7:00pm.
07/13:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23rd APRIL 2007 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETINGS OF 1ST NOVEMBER 2006 AND 6TH DECEMBER 2006
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 23rd April 2007 and Special Council Meetings of 1st November 2006 and 6th December 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 23rd April 2007 and Special Council Meetings of 1st November 2006 and 6th December 2006 be adopted.”

07/13:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 


There were no Matters Arising for discussion.

07/13:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2004/0433/F  M C Developments, C/O Vision Design, 5B Rainey Street, Magherafelt.  Location, Clare Park, Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of hotel (comprising 15 No. bedrooms, restaurant, bar, function facilities and 23 No. two bedroom apartments); 24 No. holiday chalets with associated access roads parking and landscaping (amendment to previous approval E/1999/0383/F) (Re-advertisement – amended proposal).
Councillors McCambridge and McDonnell stated that this was welcome.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that there would be parking for chalets and hotel accommodation.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0095/O  Tesco Stores Ltd, C/O Dev Planning Partnership, Cathedral House, 23-31 Waring Street, Belfast, BT12 DX.  Location lands between Leyland Heights and Ramoan Road, Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retail development with ancillary uses, associated site / access works and petrol filling station (re-advertisement – description amended to include petrol filling station)
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the provisions paragraph 39 of the Planning Policy Statement 5 “Retailing and Town Centres.”  In scale and nature of proposal, out of centre location, loss of investment in the town centre and adverse impact on the viability of the town centre.  She informed members that the application was also contrary to the North East Area Plan in which this area was zoned for housing and safety and convenience of road users due to increased traffic and capacity of the adjacent Ramoan Road/Leyland Road/Market Street mini-roundabout.
Councillor Newcombe congratulated the Planning Service for this decision and stated that there had been fears that this development would cheapen the town.

Councillor McCambridge wished to be associated with these remarks and informed members that she was not against change but that people had felt threatened by this development.
Councillor Blaney stated that the Council had taken the land in question out of the housing zone to allow for Tesco’s to look into building a store.

Councillor M Black stated that earlier rumours had indicated that this would be a smaller type of store but that people had been stunned by the scale of the proposed development.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the ordinary people of the town would be disappointed by this decision.

In reply to Councillors queries regarding the use of this land for housing purposes, Councillor Blaney stated that an appeal had been lodged by Tesco and that the outcome of this would have to be decided before any questions could be answered on any other use of the land.

E/2006/0228/O  Mr D G McAuley, 14 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Location, 15 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS14 – loss of non-listed vernacular dwelling.  She informed members that a structural report had been received by the Planning Service in the interim period and that it was now proposed to defer this application for one month to allow further consideration.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer this application for one month.

E/2006/0293/F  Mr McVeigh, C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 21 Atlantic Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable scale, massing and design which was out of character with development in the immediate area.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Ms McMath stated that the proposed building was much higher and also larger in scale and with a larger back to the house.  
In reply to Councillor McMullan she stated that Planning Service had written on a couple of occasions to seek a reduction in scale but had received no reply.
Councillor Newcombe suggested an office meeting to discuss the design issues.

Ms McMath stated that the applicant would be aware of the issues involved due to letters sent and informed members that this could be sorted out without an office meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month to allow for an amended design to be submitted.

E/2006/0348/RM  Mr G McCambridge, Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, adjacent to 85 Blackpark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2006/0367/RM  Mr C Cochrane, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land adjacent to No 39 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of single storey dwelling.
E/2006/0373/F  K Watson, 9 Kemp Park, Ballycastle, BT54 6LE.  Location, 23-25 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new domestic access onto Magheramore Road, Ballycastle and closure of existing.

E/2006/0396/F  Dundarave Estates Ltd, Dundarave, Bushmills, BT57 8ST.  Location, Salmon Leap, Accessed through Ballyness Park, Bushmills.  Proposed hydroelectric scheme – installation of water turbine.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor Graham stated that he was glad to see this had been approved as it was a good scheme for the area.

E/2006/0411/RM  Miss J McIntyre, 4 Leyland Court, Ballycastle.  Location, site at the rear of 97 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling with detached domestic garage.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if this was a protected route.

Ms McMath stated that she did not think that this was the case but that she could check.

Councillor Harding stated that she had always been led to believe that this was a protected route.
Ms McMath stated that if this was a protected route this application did not necessitate a new access onto the protected route.

E/2007/0010/F  Mr D Brereton, 32 Causeway Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SU.  Location, 25 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement two storey detached house and detached garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due being contrary to PPS14 – inappropriate scale and design.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month and that Councillor McCambridge would contact the applicant re design issues.
E/2007/0014/F  Mr L Cushenan, 10 Tromra Terrace, Cushendall.  Location, 10 Tromra Terrace, Cushendall.  Proposed two storey rear extension and front porch and bay window.

E/2007/0023/F  A McHendry Construction, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT44 6AW.  Location, site 9 Drumavoley Grange, Ballycastle.  Proposed two No. two storey dwellings and domestic garages.

E/2007/00314/F  Amg Property Developers Ltd, 27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location, 20m North of 72 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed housing development (2 No townhouses)

E/2007/0036/F  Mr & Mrs J Devlin, 144 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Location, 144 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed two storey side extension & single storey rear extension to dwelling.
E/2007/0042/RM  M McNeill, 41 Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Location, 400m west of 19B Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of holiday cottage.
E/2007/0058/O  Mr J Cusick, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, 74 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling at 74 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.

E/2007/0060/F  Mr A McQuillan, 5 Glen Road, Glenariff, Ballymena.  Location, Approximately 30m SE of 150 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Proposed erection of 12m high wind turbine with supporting stays.
E/2007/0062/F  Mr J McAuley, 18 Clady Road, Cushendun, BT44 OQD.  Location to rear of 24 Clady Road Road, Cushendun.  Proposed underground slurry tank and improvements to farm yard general drainage.
E/2007/0076/F  Miss J Edgar, 177a Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SS.  Location, 177a Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SS.  Proposed conservatory to rear of property.

E/2007/0085/F  Mr & Mrs D Barwick, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 7 Caman Drive, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension over existing garage to provide additional living accommodation.

E/2007/0087/F  Northern Ireland Electricity, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, 180m South of 52 Ballybrack Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 11kv electricity supply.

E/2007/0088/F  Northern Ireland Electricity, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, 390m NE of 27 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 11kv electricity supply.

E/2007/009/F  Mr & Mrs D Healy, 27 Ossian Avenue, Glenariff, BT44 0QT.  Location, 27 Ossian Avenue, Glenariff.  Proposed extension and alterations to existing dwelling.
E/2007/0095/F  Mr & Mrs McKendry, 200 Garron Road, Glenariff, BT44 0RA.  Location 200 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Proposed sunroom extension to existing dwelling.

E/2007/0097/F  Old Bushmills Distillery, C/O R Robinson & Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, adjacent to cased goods store Old Bushmills.  Proposed erection of new aluminium smoking shelter.

E/2007/0102/F  Mr S Harvey, C/O 18 Glenariff Road, Glenariff, Cushendall, BT44 0QY.  Location, 17 Main Street, Waterfoot, Glenariff.  Proposed additional floor on existing return and single storey living space.

E/2007/0103/F  Mr J Thompson, 41 Kilmahamogue Road, Moyarget, Ballycastle.  Location, 39 Islandranney Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dormer windows, new front porch and repairs
E/2007/0106/F Mr & Mrs M Hanna, 6 Elizabeth Place, Deffrick, Dervock, Ballymoney.  Location, 6 Elizabeth Place, Deffrick, Dervock, Ballymoney.  Proposed rear extension, utility, bathroom, bedroom and double garage.
E/2007/0109/F  McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location,  1b Strandview Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling (retrospective)

E/2007/0110/F  Mr M Forde, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 72 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed changes to approved housetype for replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0112/F  Red Bay Boats, 3 Gotaclee Road, Cushendall.  Location, to rear of no. 3 Gortaclee Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of boat building workshop.

There were no objections to the above twenty-one applications, they were recommended for approval

E/2007/0116/F  Mr T Morgan, C/O Architectural Services, 5 Drumderg Road, Draperstown, BT45 7EU.  Location, adjacent to 88 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed change of house type from originally approved E/2005/0480/F to single storey timber framed dwelling.  All landscaping/siting to remain as previously approved.
Ms McMath stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to being an inappropriate design in Rural Area but that since this had been listed amendments had been made in line with the design guide and was now recommended for approval.

After discussion, this was agreed.

E/2007/0119/F  Mr K Mullan, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 67 Caman Drive, Ballycastle.  Proposed domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval
Deferred Items


E/2003/0218/O  Mr & Mrs P Brown, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street,

Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, land opposite 99 Whitepark Road, Ballintoy, 

Ballycastle.  Proposed family farm diversification project to erect 4 No. thatched cottages for self-catering accommodation (Readvertisement – Amended Proposal)

E/2006/0057/F  Delargy, 93 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SN.  Location, 93 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed one and half storey and basement (lower ground floor) dwelling.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval
E/2006/0058/O  Mr J Hanna, 225 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Location, at the rear of 225 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to the prejudice of the safety and convenience of road users since it would not be possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Moycraig Road.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor Blaney thanked Ms McMath.

After discussion, it was agreed that if any Office Meetings were required they would take place on Thursday 7th June.

07/13:05
BUILDING CONTROL SERVICE’S REPORT


The Building Control Service’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Dangerous Structures: Public Health Act (NI) 1878 to 1967

The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that complaints had been received regarding a wall at Market Street, Armoy, which was deemed to be in dangerous condition and presenting risk to the public using the footpath.  He informed members that work had now been carried out to render the structure safe and there had been no need to serve notice.
Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence

The HBC stated that an application for an Occasional Licence had been received from the Ulster Scots Agency for their Fun Day on 16th June.


After discussion it was agreed that this would be granted subject to agreement with other bodies involved following further consultation.


After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Building Control Services Report be adopted.”
In reply to queries from Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy It was agreed that the HTS would report on the decision to disallow the use of Dundarave Football Pitch for the Ulster Scots Agency Fun Day.
07/13:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Updated Health and Safety Policy
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that attached as Appendix 1 of his report was a copy of the Health and Safety Policy for the Council.  He informed members that it was a legal requirement for the Council.  He stated that it outlined the Council’s commitment to securing the Health, Safety and Welfare of its employees.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the updated Health and Safety Policy be adopted.”
Emergency Planning

The HEE stated that as members may recall, Council adopted Art 29 of the Local Government (NI) Order 2005 in May 2006.  He informed members that this enabled the Council to make emergency planning arrangements or to make arrangements with other bodies or persons (including councils), for reducing controlling or mitigating the effects of any emergencies which might occur.

The HEE stated that to facilitate this, the Council was required to produce an emergency plan; a draft of which was attached and circulated.  He stated that it should be noted that for the plan to function in the manner in which it was intended a 24 hours a day response must be guaranteed and informed members that proposals for facilitating this response would be brought to Council at a later date.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Emergency Plan would be adopted.”

Coastal Anti-Social Behaviour Project
The HEE stated that the PSNI were seeking Councils support and participation in the Coastal Anti-Social Behaviour Project which aimed to manage the issues both positive and negative created by the huge influx of visitors to the area.

He informed members that its aim was to highlight and promote the area as a safe holiday location for all.  He stated that it would clearly outline that there were acceptable standards of behaviour that everyone either visiting or living in the area had a right to expect and that these standards would be upheld by the police and partners working in conjunction with the community.

After discussion, it was agreed to give Council’s support and participation in the Coastal Anti-Social Behaviour Project.

Biodiversity Officer

The HEE stated that the NI Biodiversity Strategy was launched in September 2002, its primary aim being the recovery of Northern Ireland’s  Biodiversity – biodiversity being the term used to describe the whole variety of life on earth.  He informed members that the strategy could be delivered locally through the development of Local Biodiversity Action Plans (LBAP) at a District Council level.

The HEE stated that the Council now had a statutory duty to act in the way it considered best calculated to the achievement of Sustainable Development in Northern Ireland; Sec 25 NI (Misc Provisions) Act 2006.  He informed members that an important part of sustainability was natural resource protection and that this was reflected in one of the strategic objectives in the Northern Ireland Sustainable Strategy and a target of halving biodiversity loss by 2016 had been set.

He stated that one of the main attractions of the Moyle area was the biodiversity of the district and that the Council had the opportunity to avail of a Biodiversity Officer at a cost of £1,800 per year for 1 day per week for 3 years.  He stated that this was a grant aided post shared with Larne Borough Council.

The HEE stated that the duties of the officer would be the production of the LBAP.  This would lead onto projects to promote and improve the biodiversity of the area.  Funding for the implementation of these activities could also be obtained.

The HEE informed members that cost for the first year of funding could be met though the Environmental Health Department budget in this year.  He stated that provision would have to be made for funding the post for the final two years of the post.

After discussion, it was agreed to employ a Biodiversity Officer for one day per week for a period of three years at a cost of £1,800 per year.

Councillor McShane and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Charging for Inspections under the terms of the Private Tenancies Order (Northern Ireland) 2006
The HEE stated that Members would be aware that under the terms of the Private Tenancies Order that came into effect on the 1st April 2007, District Councils had the ability to charge for inspections conducted under both Part 3 and Part 4 of the Order.
He summarised the recommended charging scheme for members and stated that; Article 18 Notices of Unfitness - fee to be applied would be £150, Article 19 (1)(a) Notices of Disrepair - fee to be applied would be £50, Article 19(1)(b) Notices of Disrepair - no fee to be applied, Article 33 Landlords application for a Certificate of Fitness - £50 initially and £100 if re-inspection was required, Article 35 Tenants application to have a dwelling house inspected - no fee to be applied.
In reply to members queries the HEE stated that this charging policy would be common across Northern Ireland.  He stated that guidelines were available from the Environmental Health Department.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.
After further discussion, it was agreed to adopt the charging scheme for Inspections under the terms of the Private Tenancies Order (Northern Ireland) 2006.

Dog Attack
The HEE stated that on 30th March 2007 a dog in Ramoan Gardens approached the post man in an aggressive manner so as to cause him apprehension of being attacked.  He informed members that this constituted an attack as defined under Article 29 of the Dogs (NI) Order 1983.

He stated that on two recent occasions the temporary dog warden had reason to give advice to the dog’s owner concerning keeping control of the dog following two previous separate complaints that the dog had been straying and that the dog attacked other dogs.

After discussion, it was agreed to issue a formal caution to the owner of a dog in Ramoan Gardens following several complaints.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”
Moyle Road Safety Committee

Councillor Blaney stated that he had been informed that the Moyle Road Safety Committee had been disbanded.
Councillor Harding stated that the full committee had not been there when this decision had been reached.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this had been the first meeting which he had missed.

Councillor Harding stated that things had been getting difficult but that she wished to pay tribute to the good work carried out by Moyle Road Safety Committee.

Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that there had been an uphill battle with some issues and stated that Council could correspond to investigate what problems there had been.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Chairman of the Moyle Road Safety Committee to discuss any problems and the decision to disband the committee.

07/13:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Film Club

The Head of Development (HOD) stated that Ballycastle Film Club had presented a range of new short films produced recently by club members at the Four Swans Festival. She stated that the films were received very well by the audience and that over the festival weekend a new course in computer animation was promoted and five young people had signed up so far. She stated that the computer animation course was restricted to eight participants and was open to 12 to 16 year olds. She informed members that it would form part of the summer activity programme. She stated that if demand was demonstrated the course would be repeated.

The HOD stated that the Club would not be providing screenings from the period 25th May to 29th June as the Terminal Building was housing an exhibition over this period. 

Brighter Nights
The HOD stated that planning was well underway to deliver the Brighter Nights project over the summer period. She informed members that the two Rangers posts had been advertised and that hopefully these would be recruited four nights per week from 7:30 – 11:00pm.  She stated that it would be their responsibility to interact with members of the public using the seafront, give out information and assist with events which were planned for Friday evenings.
She stated that the Arts Officer was currently preparing the events programme and this would be circulated to members when all events had been confirmed.

The HOD stated that MDC had been contacted by Chief Inspector Goddard from Larne DCU to discuss the Brighter Nights initiative. He was currently developing a strategic plan for dealing with specific issues faced by all coastal regions in the H Section and had arranged a meeting in Moyle for representatives from Larne, Carrickfergus, Moyle and Coleraine to discuss this issue and find out about other initiatives being adopted by Councils and Community Safety Partnerships.

The HOD stated that the budget was currently a little short and proposed that if the Development Section could postpone filling the vacant post of part-time Clerical Officer for a year they could use the allocated budget of £8,000 for the Brighter Nights and other projects.  This would be done on a trial basis.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Moyle Outdoor Challenge

The HOD stated that Councillors were invited to the certificate presentation for the winners of Moyle Outdoor Challenge, which would be on Wednesday 20th June at 7.30pm in Corrymeela. 

She informed members that around sixty pupils from the various Secondary schools in the Moyle District Council area took part in the various activities that included low level and mountain walks in Stage 1 and 2 as well as a multi task session that twelve participants would complete as part of Stage 3.

The HOD stated that twelve winners would be selected through the scheme to take part in a five day all expenses paid trip to Woodhall Activity Centre, Kilrea in July. The activity week would also incorporate diversity training, team building and youth and community work. 

The Moyle Outdoor Challenge has been organised through the Moyle Community Safety Partnership and specifically supported by Moyle District Council Good Relations, Moyle Community Safety, Police Service of Northern Ireland and Moyle DPP.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
07/13:08

INTERIM REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES
The Corporate Services Interim Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the Absence of the Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) the Clerk took this item.
Rathlin Old Toilet Block

The Clerk stated that as members would recall Council agreed to lease the Old Toilet Block Rathlin Island to the Rathlin Development Community Association.  He informed members that a copy of the terms of the lease and site plan were attached for approval.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she had been disappointed with the length of time it had taken to go through the legal process involved in this transaction.  She informed members that this matter had been ongoing since November and stated that she felt that this was unsatisfactory.

In reply the Clerk stated that this matter had been discussed and that there were issues on both sides which had taken time.

Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,
 
Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council approve the terms and plan for the lease of the Rathlin Old Toilet Block.”
Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club requesting the closure of the car park adjacent to the Boatclub for the entire evening of the 11 August 2007 to facilitate a fireworks display.  He informed members that it had been stated that this was for health and safety purposes and that the Sailing and Boating Club would close off the car park if sanctioned by the Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that the car park adjacent to the Boatclub in Cushendall would be closed for the entire evening of 11th August to facilitate a fireworks display.

Heart of the Glens Festival 2007

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Heart of the Glens Festival 2007, requesting Council permission to use the Waterford Car Park, Cushendall, for festival activities on the following dates; Saturday 4th August 2007, 12noon – 3pm for a car boot sale, Sunday 5th August 2007 from 3pm – 5pm for Stars in your eyes, Boat Club and Legge Green, Cushendall on; Sunday 12th August 2007 from 2pm – 4pm for Family Fun Day.
After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That the Interim report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
07/13:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Confederation of European Councillors, one day seminar, Tackling Poverty and Social Need in Ireland, North and South.
There were no nominations for this conference.
07/13:10 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for Declaration of Final Grant from Bushmills Distillery.

Application for Occasional Licence from McCartney’s True Blues LOL 913 for 29th – 30th June 2007.

Application for Grant of Licence for the Bay Restaurant, Bayview Road, Ballycastle.

Application for Grant of Licence for the Central Bar, Ballycastle.

Application for Final Grant for the Public House, Demense Rathlin Island, Ballycastle.
There were no objections to the above applications.

07/13:11
Sealing of Documents

After discussion, 



Councillor O Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That the lease for the Old Toilet Block, Rathlin Island would be signed and sealed.”
07/13:12
Correspondence
Letter from the Ulster Scots Agency with reference to New Cross Border Awareness Project inviting members to attend either of two conferences organised for; Armagh City Hotel on 6th June or Ebrington Centre, Londonderry on 7th June
After discussion,

Councillor Harding proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors McIlroy and McConaghy would attend the Ulster Scots Agency New Cross Border Awareness Project conference of their choice.”

Letter dated May 2007 from Ballycastle Golf Club requesting if Council would be prepared to host a small reception for Golfing Union of Ireland: Ulster Boys’ Championships on Thursday 5th July 2007
After discussion, it was agreed that a small reception would be held for the Golfing Union of Ireland, Ulster Boys’ Championships on Thursday 5th July 2007.

Letter dated 9th May 2007 from the Planning Appeals Commission  giving notice of a formal hearing of an appeal by Alastair McHenry Construction Ltd regarding the non determination of an application for a housing development along Clare Road, Ballycastle
It was agreed that members comments be forwarded to the Clerk regarding the Planning Appeals Commission formal hearing by Alastair McHenry Construction Ltd re Clare Road, Ballycastle.
Letter dated 9th May 2007 from Carrickfergus Borough Council inviting members to attend a parade and service at the Knockagh Monument for the Somme Remembrance
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor McIlroy would attend the service at Knockagh Monument for the Somme Remembrance.”

Letter dated 10th May 2007 from the Buddy Bear Trust requesting Council’s help to save Buddy Bear School, Dungannon.
It was agreed that Council would give support to the Save Buddy Bear School campaign by Councillor McMullan sharing information with the local Education Board to pass onto parents.

Letter dated 15th May 2007 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board regarding attendance at the Northern Ireland Tourism Awards to be held on 31st May at the Ramada Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations to attend this awards ceremony.

Letter dated 24th May 2007 from Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust regarding Core Funding 2007/08
The Clerk outlined the current situation regards the CCGHT and sought confirmation regarding the Council’s financial commitment for the current year.
After discussion,

Councillor McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That the funding agreed of £10,945 would be given to the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for 2007/2008.”
Letter dated 24th May 2007 from R Robinson & Sons regarding the development at Runkerry
After discussion, it was agreed that representatives from Robinson and Sons Architects and client would brief Council on the development of their work at Runkerry and that when the date of 9th July was settled the Clerk would inform members.

Email from NILGA regarding European Grouping of Territorial Co-Operation seminar to be held on 15th June at the Europa Hotel, Belfast.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the NILGA representatives; Councillors McIlroy, McCambridge and  Blaney would attend the European Grouping of Territorial Co-Operation seminar.”
The meeting concluded at  8.15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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29th May 2007


